

A Journalist's Guide to the Federal Courts

Federal judges and the journalists who cover them share much common ground. One clear area of mutual interest is accurate and informed coverage of federal courts. A *Journalist's Guide to the Federal Courts* is intended to assist reporters assigned to court coverage. It is the media who inform and educate the public about the courts, spark discussion and debate about their work, and help instill public trust and confidence in the institution and its function. These are worthwhile and important pursuits.

There are justifiable and distinct differences between the three branches of government and the access they grant the news media. Most of the work of federal courts is performed in open court and decisions, and in most cases court filings are available on the Internet. This primer is aimed at helping reporters who cover federal appellate, district, and bankruptcy courts – the cases, the people, and the process.

The *Guide* does not constitute a statement of Judicial Conference policy and is not binding on any federal court. The individual courts of appeals, district courts, and bankruptcy courts may regulate their own media relations, and there also may be some variation in press policies even among different judges on the same court. In addition to this *Guide*, two useful sources are the web site: www.uscourts.gov, and the Office of Public Affairs at the Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts in Washington, D.C., (202-502-2600).

Leonidas Ralph Mecham, Director, Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts

David A. Sellers, Assistant Director for Public Affairs

Contents

Welcome to	Federal Court	4
Covering Federal Courts		6
Key Players		6
Types and Sources of Court information		9
	Judges as Sources	9
	So Who is Your Go-To Source?	9
	The Court's Docket	10
	Pleadings, Orders, and Opinions	10
	Court Rules	11
	Sealing of Documents	12
	Judges' Biographical Information	13
	Broadcasting the Trial	13
A Criminal Case		14
	The Investigation	14
	Indictment	15
	Defendant Appears in Court	15
	Pretrial Motions and Hearings	17
	Plea Bargains and Sentencing	18
The Trial		19
	Jury Selection	19
	Opening Statements	20
	Testimony, Exhibits, and Transcripts	20
	Closing Arguments	21
	Jury Instructions, Deliberations, and the Verdict	21
	Death Penalty Cases	22
A Civil Case		22
	Filing a Complaint	22

	The Defendant's Answer	24
	Motions Against the Complaint	24
	Pretrial Conference and Hearing	24
	Ending the Case without a Trial	25
	The Trial	25
	Courtroom Equipment	26
Bankruptcy Court		26
Covering Federal Appellate Court		28
	The Appeals Process	28
	Three-Judge Panels	29
	Bankruptcy Appellate Process	30
Key Players		31
Types of Sources of Court Information		33
Glossary		34
Appendix A		40
Federal Judiciary Web Sites		40
Administrative Office and Federal Judicial Center		40
First – Eleventh Circuits		40
DC Circuit		48
Federal Circuit		48
Othe	r	48



Welcome to Federal Court

This guide assumes you have a basic understanding of the U.S. legal system. If not, you may want to peruse "Understanding the Federal Courts," a publication of the Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts (www.uscourts.gov/understand03/). The Administrative Office, based in Washington, D.C., is the federal Judiciary's central support agency, providing various services to federal courts. It has an Office of Public Affairs, 202-502-2600, which may be able to help you. You may also want to explore other features, including an online version of this *Guide*, on the Judiciary's web site, www.uscourts.gov.

Whether you're reporting about a high-profile case or your new fulltime beat is the federal courthouse, you'll find that covering a federal trial court or appellate court is quite unlike reporting on the other two branches of government. Among the most notable differences:

- Some legal terms are hard to understand. You don't need
 a law degree to cover the federal courts, but a big part of
 your job will be translating legal jargon and procedures for
 your readers or viewers. This guide should help. When in
 doubt, check out the guide's glossary or another reference
 tool.
- Rules. Rules. There are layers upon layers of rules: Rules that govern all federal cases; rules that govern all cases in your local federal court; rules that govern all cases before a particular judge. Understanding the rules and their exceptions will greatly inform your coverage.
- Judges do their own work. Federal judges work largely alone. Each judge has law clerks, who usually join the court for one year soon after graduation from law school. They assist with legal research and may help draft sections of opinions or orders, but judges make the decisions and take the leading role in explaining them.

Insiders often refer to **district court judges** and **appellate court judges** as Article III judges, because their terms of service are governed by Article III of the U.S. Constitution (http://www.archives.gov/national_archives_experience/charters/constitution_transcript.html). They are nominated by the President

and confirmed by the U.S. Senate. **Bankruptcy judges** are not Article III judges. They are not appointed by the president, but by the courts of appeals. There are no constitutional requirements to serve as a federal judge, but in modern times all judges have been lawyers

Like the Supreme Court justices, federal circuit and district judges serve for life, provided they exhibit good behavior. They can be removed from office only by a trial of impeachment in the U.S. Senate. Their salaries, which are set by Congress, cannot be reduced while they are in office. All appellate court judges receive the same salary, no matter where they serve. The same is true for district court judges.

Each district court judge sits in one of the 94 federal judicial districts. There is at least one judicial district in every state, the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. The territorial courts in the Virgin Islands, Guam and the Northern Marianna Islands have judges appointed for 10-year terms rather than for life. Each district may have multiple divisions. Each division typically has its own courthouse and judges hearing cases that arise in that particular geographic location. There are formal names of U.S. district courts. For instance: U.S. District Court for the Southern District of New York. "Manhattan federal trial court" is how a reporter might shorten it

Each district court is located within one of the nation's 12 regional judicial circuits. The 12 regional courts of appeals serve as intermediate courts in the federal system, and are required to hear any appeal brought at the conclusion of a district court case by a criminal defendant or by the losing party in a civil action. Decisions of the courts of appeals may be reviewed by the U.S. Supreme Court, but the nation's highest court has total discretion to determine whether it will hear the appeal. It grants full review only to a tiny percentage of the cases that reach it each year.

Senior judges are partially retired Article III judges. There is no requirement that judges take senior status because there is no mandatory retirement age for Article III judges. Judges are eligible to take senior status if they are at least 65 and have at least 15 years on the bench, or any combination of age and years of service thereafter that equals 80. Senior judges continue to draw their former salary, but may handle a reduced caseload. They are required to handle at least one-fourth of the workload of an active judge to qualify for future salary increases. By taking senior status,

even if maintaining a full caseload, a judge creates a vacancy on the court, to be filled by the nomination/confirmation process.

Visiting judges, like senior judges, can help a court stay on top of its caseload. Visiting judges have long provided significant assistance to courts they visit. Article III judges may sit by designation and assignment in any other federal court having a need for their services. They provide temporary assistance not only when a court's own judges must disqualify themselves, but also to help meet the caseload needs arising from vacancies, lack of sufficient judgeships, specific emergencies, and other workload imbalances.

Covering Federal District Court

The best journalists who cover the federal courts distinguish themselves by their knowledge of the intricacies of the system. They find documents other reporters overlook, they understand documents that other reporters misinterpret, and they anticipate what's coming next.

This chapter will walk through each stage of both a criminal and a civil case. But first, it describes the key players in the federal trial courts. It also identifies the types of court information you'll need and the possible sources for that information.

Key Players

The district court's **chief judge** position is assigned
based on length of service.
It is held by the longestserving active judge from
among those judges who

Senior judges are a major part of the federal Judiciary. They handle 15-20 percent of district court and appellate court cases.

are 64 years old or younger, have served for one year or more as a judge, and have not previously served as chief judge. The chief judge serves for a term of seven years or to age 70, whatever comes first, and handles administrative matters related to operation of the clerk's office and the courthouse that do not require the attention of all the judges. He or she generally carries a full caseload in addition to administrative duties. A chief judge does not receive any additional pay.

Magistrate judges are appointed by the U.S. district judges in each judicial district for a term of service of eight years (four years for part-time magistrate judges), which can be renewed. They hear the federal equivalent of misdemeanor cases – minor crimes committed on federal lands. They also handle preliminary matters in criminal cases, and are

usually the first judicial officer a defendant sees following arrest or indictment. In most districts, magistrate judges also handle pretrial motions and hearings in civil cases and felony criminal cases; those cases are eventually turned over to district judges for trial. Magistrate judges may preside over civil trials if the parties consent. The job title is magistrate judge, not magistrate.

Each federal judicial district has a **clerk of court** whose staff, among other duties, accepts papers for filing and moves those papers from the clerk's office to judges' chambers. The clerk's office serves as the court's central nervous system – all matters must flow through it, and the clerk of court serves as custodian of the record in every case. The staff members you will deal with at the front counter of the clerk's office are generally referred to as **docket clerks**. Most districts with multiple divisions also have two or more **division managers**, who supervise clerk's office staff in a given courthouse. Because they function primarily as supervisors and managers, you may rarely see the clerk of court or division manager in a courtroom.

In each judge's courtroom, generally seated in front of the judge's bench, is the **courtroom deputy clerk**. In addition to being the person primarily responsible

"Oyez" means "hear ye" in the Anglo-Norman language used in the courts of Medieval England.

for maintaining the case files, the courtroom deputy clerk calls cases at the beginning of a hearing, swears in witnesses during trials, and receives exhibits introduced into evidence at trial. The courtroom deputy clerk is a member of the clerk's office staff, not a member of the judge's personal staff, and should not be confused with the judge's law clerks, who generally also sit near the judge's bench during hearings. It is a courtroom deputy clerk who generally announces the arrival of the judge in the courtroom, sometimes by saying, "All rise. Oyez, oyez, oyez..."

Court reporters generally sit in front of the judge, facing the attorneys. They are responsible for recording the proceedings, either by using a stenographic machine or an audio recording hood, which looks like a mask, into which they repeat the words spoken during the hearing. They typically are employed by the court, and are paid a salary for recording hearings and trials, and providing copies of transcripts to the judge and the clerk of court. All parties, journalists, and members of the public who want a copy of the transcript must pay the reporter a per-page fee, which is set by the Judicial Conference of the United States. (More on this in a later section of this chapter.)

In courthouses, you will see two kinds of security personnel. Each federal judicial district has a United States Marshal, who is appointed by the President and reports to the attorney general. The marshal oversees the

security of the district court. (http://www.usdoj.gov/marshals) He or she heads an office of **deputy U.S. marshals**, who typically wear business attire when in the courtroom, are responsible for the custody and transportation of prisoners, and the safety of witnesses, jurors, and the judge. There typically are two or more deputy marshals present whenever a criminal defendant who is being detained during the trial is present in the courtroom. Outside the courtroom, the U.S. Marshals Service runs the Witness Security Program, which is more commonly known as the witness protection program, in which witnesses who could face retribution are relocated under new identities after they testify. The U.S.M.S. is also the federal government's lead agency in tracking down fugitives.

Court security officers, who dress in blue blazers and gray pants, also work under the direction of the U.S. Marshal.

Journalists should never cross from the spectator gallery into the well of the courtroom, which is generally marked by a short rail, without seeking permission from the judge or a court employee.

They are responsible for the safety of the public in the courthouse. They staff the metal detectors inside the front doors of most courthouses. Generally at least one court security officer – also known as a CSO – is present at every court hearing.

Each federal judicial district has a U.S. Attorney's Office (http://www.usdoj.gov/usao/offices/index.html), which is the local office of the U.S. Department of Justice. The U.S. attorney, who runs the office, is nominated by the President and confirmed by the U.S. Senate for a four-year term. Assistant U.S. attorneys ordinarily serve as the government's lawyers in both criminal and civil cases. In criminal cases, they often are joined at the courtroom's counsel table by the lead law enforcement agent who investigated the case. Assistant U.S. attorneys are sometimes assisted by counsel from other federal agencies if the case involves an investigation that was begun by those agencies.

Representing defendants in a criminal case is one or more **defense counsel**. Defense counsel almost always sit at the table located the farthest from the jury box. If defendants can afford to, they are required to hire **private counsel**, unless the defendants choose to represent themselves. (Self-representation is known by the Latin term, appearing *pro se.*)

If defendants cannot afford an attorney, one will be appointed for them from one of two sources. **Federal public defenders** are government-paid lawyers who represent financially qualified defendants. **Criminal Justice Act (CJA) or panel attorneys** are lawyers in private practice who make themselves available to be appointed to represent such defendants. CJA attorneys are used in cases in which the federal public defender has a conflict of interest, representing one of several

defendants in the same case. CJA attorneys also are used when public defenders do not have the resources – either staff or time – to handle the case, or if the particular court does not have a defender office. CJA attorneys generally are assigned at random from a list maintained by the clerk's office. In most judicial districts, however, judges can order that a particular attorney be assigned to a case if complexity of the case or the interests of justice require it.



Types and Sources of Court Information

First, a Word About Judges as Sources

When a question about a case arises, a journalist's natural instinct is to call the judge handling the matter. After all, who could provide a more accurate, authoritative answer? This is almost always a bad idea.

Federal judges are bound by the Code of Conduct for United States Judges, which requires that they "avoid public comment on the merits of pending or impending actions" in cases before them or on appeal. You can find the Code online at http://www.uscourts.gov/guide/vol2/ch1.html. Some federal judges will respond, or have a court employee respond, to a journalist's questions about procedural aspects of a case, but some judges refuse to be interviewed by journalists on any topic. (The same rules will apply to those judges' secretaries and law clerks.)

That is not to say you can never speak with a federal judge. Many judges speak at or attend bar association programs and other public events, at which it is perfectly appropriate to introduce yourself. Some also will talk informally to journalists about non case-related matters. If you are new to covering a federal court, it would not hurt to call the judge's chambers and ask if you can drop by simply to say hello.

So Who's Your Go-To Source?

If the judge is off-limits, to whom do you turn? Particularly if the federal courthouse is your full-time beat, you'll need someone when all other sources of information fail. That person probably works in the clerk's office.

A few courts have public information officers (PIOs) who deal with the news media on a daily basis. Most courts, however, do not have such an officer. Absent a PIO, the district executive, clerk of court or division manager should be able to help. They often designate a member of the clerk's staff, or some other court employee, as a contact person for the news media. For routine information about a case – when's the next hearing date, for instance – the docket clerks who staff the clerk's office

front counter may be your best sources. But keep in mind that even these sources have their limits. It's not their job to talk about the substance

For questions about legal substance, start with the lawyers in the case. If they won't talk, call lawyers who have handled similar cases in your courthouse or professors at a local law school.

of a case – such as the meaning of a ruling or how the charges in an indictment can be defended against. They provide access to court documents, schedules, pretrial hearings, and trials. They do not interpret those documents and proceedings.

The Court's Docket

If you are the federal court beat reporter, you will need to keep abreast of all the noteworthy cases on the court's docket. Every district court has a web site (http://www.uscourts.gov/allinks.html), and some include a schedule of trials, motion hearings, pleas, and arraignments. Otherwise, you will need to visit the clerk's office on a daily basis to see the schedule. Many courts keep it in a large day planner on the front desk of the clerk's office.

Each court also keeps a list of all criminal and civil cases filed by date. They are often referred to as "the running lists." The Party/Case Index System on the PACER system provides electronic indices of cases in every federal district court. (See description of PACER in Pleadings, Orders, and Opinions section below.)

If you're only following a single high-profile case, your task is much easier. Early in the case, the judge will issue a scheduling order, setting out the dates motion papers must be filed, pretrial hearings will be held, and the trial will start.

Pleadings, Orders, and Opinions

All federal trial courts have computerized dockets. The docket lists the date and a brief description of all filings by the parties and all actions by the court in a particular case. You can access the dockets free of charge at terminals in the clerk's office.

In some courts, those dockets also allow you to view the full texts of the pleadings, orders, and opinions. More courts will have this

"Orders" are descriptions of what the judge has ruled.

"Opinions" typically cite previous cases at length to
explain the ruling.

capability soon. By 2005, all federal trial courts nationwide will have installed a new case docketing system, known as the Case

Management/Electronic Case Files system (http://www.uscourts.gov/cmecf/cmecf_about.html). An optional part of the system, which some courts are installing, allows attorneys to file documents electronically from their offices, rather than bringing copies of the pleadings to the courthouse.

The feature also allows the public to view the full text of those pleadings over the Internet through the Public Access to Court Electronic Records (PACER) system (www.pacer.uscourts.gov). PACER already allows you to view the docket of any federal case (but not the full texts of pleadings and opinions) from any computer with Internet access. PACER is current as of the previous day's close of business. It may not help if you need to report about a filing the day it occurs. The charge for looking at and printing out documents in PACER is minimal – eight cents per page of information, with a cap of \$2.40 no matter how long a document is. Users of PACER need to register for a password that will allow access to the system.

If there is no electronic access to the full text of pleadings and opinions in your court, your only other option is the paper case file itself. It normally is in the clerk's office, but a few days before the trial begins, it may be sent to the judge's chambers for the duration of the case. You will be out of luck unless you can persuade a court employee to track it down and let you borrow it for a few minutes. Sometimes, attorneys involved in the case will provide you with copies of relevant case documents.

For cases that draw massive amounts of media attention, some courts have found it is more efficient to post the case documents on their web sites, providing free access. A court web site can automatically send reporters e-mails whenever a new document is added to the high-profile case's docket.

Reporters working on daily deadlines should know the difference between filing and docketing a document. Filing occurs when the document is handed over by the lawyer to the clerk's office to be time/date stamped as being received. Docketing occurs when notice of its filing is added to the case docket by a clerk's office staff. In most clerk's offices, a document is considered public information once it has been docketed. (A lag – of a few minutes to more than a day – can exist between filing and docketing.) If time is of the essence, you may want to get documents directly from the lawyers as soon as they are filed, rather than waiting for them to be docketed by staff in the clerk's office. Be aware, however, that in most instances a document will not be considered part of the court's official record until it appears on the docket.

Court Rules

Each district and bankruptcy court has its own set of local rules, which

address procedural matters not uniformly governed by the Federal Rules of Procedure. In some jurisdictions, individual judges also have a set of rules that govern the cases in their courtrooms. Both are generally posted on the court's web site.

The court's local rules, in particular, often contain important information about covering the courthouse. For instance, a growing number of federal courts have banned cell phones, pagers, Palm Pilots, and Blackberry devices from their courthouses.

During the course of a case, you will hear and read references to a variety of other rules. The Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure, Federal Rules Civil Procedure, Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure, and Federal Rules of Evidence set forth the general procedural requirements for litigating cases in federal courts. You also will need to be familiar with some federal laws, which are collected in the United States Code. Provisions of the United States Constitution also may be mentioned.

Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure - http://judiciary.house.gov/media/pdfs/printers/108th/crim2004.pdf

Federal Rules of Civil Procedure - http://judiciary.house.gov/media/pdfs/printers/108th/civil2004.pdf

Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure - http://www.law.cornell.edu/rules/frbp/

Federal Rules of Evidence - http://judiciary.house.gov/media/pdfs/printers/108th/evid2004.pdf

United States Code - http://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode

United States Constitution - http://www.archives.gov/national-archives-experience/charters/constitution.html

Sealing of Documents

Although neither the Freedom of Information Act nor the Privacy Act applies to the Judiciary, information received by the court is publicly available unless sealed by statute, rule, or order of the court.

Statutes provide for sealing documents in specific proceedings, such as juvenile and grand jury proceedings. More generally, a federal rule of civil procedure provides for protective orders during discovery to protect a party or person from annoyance, embarrassment, oppression, or undue burden or expense. Similarly, bankruptcy court records are public and open to examination except that the court may protect commercial

information or protect a person "with respect to scandalous or defamatory matter."

There are no statutes or federal rules that provide guidance for when a court should or should not seal documents in cases not specifically covered by a statute or a rule. Courts sometimes have sealed documents that contain sensitive material, such as classified information affecting national security.

An entire case may be sealed at the opening of a case, or certain docket entries may be sealed during the course of the proceedings. These cases or documents generally are listed on the docket but with the notation that the information is sealed.

Judges' Biographical Information

The Federal Judicial Center, which is the federal court's educational and research agency, lists on its web site brief biographies of all Article III judges since the country was founded (http://www.fjc.gov/newweb/jnetweb.nsf/hisj).

Broadcasting the Trial

Trials and other courtroom proceedings are generally open to the public. No federal trial court, however, permits broadcasting of its proceedings. News organizations may intervene in high-profile cases to make a motion to allow broadcasting the trial. No such motion ever has been granted.

The biggest stumbling block to broadcasting federal trials is Federal Rule of Criminal Procedure 53, which says the court shall not permit the taking of photographs in the courtroom during judicial proceedings or the broadcasting of judicial proceedings from the courtroom. Members of Congress on occasion have introduced bills that would give federal trial judges the discretion to allow broadcasting trials. To date, none has been enacted.

There are two types of exceptions to this prohibition that are worth noting, though neither provides video for public broadcast:

- In the trial of Timothy McVeigh, who was charged with bombing the Oklahoma City Federal Building in 1995, Congress passed a law that required the federal court hearing the case in Denver to set up a closed-circuit viewing location for relatives of the victims in Oklahoma City.
- In cases where a single courtroom will not hold all spectators, some federal courts, at the presiding judge's

discretion, have piped a closed-circuit video feed of the proceedings into an adjacent room, which can double or triple the number of spectators accommodated.



You will need to check where, if anywhere, in the courthouse you are allowed to have a cell phone, pager, tape recorder, or other electronic device.

A Criminal Case

The Investigation

A defendant may be arrested in the course of allegedly committing a crime. But the criminal cases that attract media attention most often involve a protracted investigation prior to a defendant's arrest. The investigation will generally be conducted by the FBI, but other federal agencies may be involved depending on the nature of the alleged crime (DEA for drug investigations, SEC for securities investigations, etc.).

To obtain a search warrant or arrest warrant, the law enforcement agent and an assistant U.S. attorney will have to make an application to a magistrate judge or district court judge. The applications will be accompanied by an affidavit filed by the lead law enforcement agent, which is meant to provide the judge with evidence of probable cause. Both documents can be valuable for reporters. The application itself – a one-page form – will include information about the defendant, and the affidavit will include an overview of the facts of the case.

To avoid public disclosure of the investigation, search warrant applications generally are sealed, at least until the search is conducted and sometimes until after the arrest is made. While they are sealed, the warrant application will typically show up on the court's docket under a title that gives away nothing about the substance of the case, such as "In re search warrant application."

But if a search warrant application is unsealed before an arrest, that provides a valuable lead that an investigation is underway. Courthouse beat reporters should review unsealed warrants on a regular basis. The ways that clerk's offices file search warrant applications vary greatly from office to office; you'll have to ask at your courthouse about the easiest way to routinely review the documents.

Prosecutors use three terms to describe people involved in investigations, and it is critical that you distinguish among them. A "witness" is someone who merely has information useful to the investigation. A "subject" of an investigation is a person whose conduct is within the scope of a criminal probe, although they themselves may not be suspected of breaking the

law. A "target" is someone who is likely to be indicted. A subject of an investigation can become a target.

Indictment

Before the target of an investigation is arrested, prosecutors generally will take the evidence they have gathered to a grand jury. Grand juries are composed of 16 to 23 citizens. Agreement by a bare majority is required to find probable cause exists that a crime was committed.

Grand juries are formally supervised by a district judge, often the chief judge, but for all practical purposes they function day-to-day under the auspices of the U.S. Attorney's Office. Only prosecutors present evidence before a grand jury, and a finding of probable cause – necessary to issue an indictment – is a relatively low standard of proof.

The indictment lists the crimes the defendant allegedly committed and describes the facts the government believes support those allegations. It is a roadmap to what the prosecution intends to prove at trial. Grand jury indictments are returned to the district court – usually to a magistrate judge – in a sealed court hearing. Indictments generally are unsealed after a defendant is arrested.

A criminal case also can begin without an indictment. In these cases, the lead investigator swears out a criminal complaint, called an "information," setting forth the same kinds of allegations and facts that would be contained in an indictment. Absent an indictment, the prosecution must convince a judge that there is probable cause to proceed with the case. These hearings are held in open court after the defendant has been arrested in a felony case. A defendant can agree to waive indictment and proceed with the case based on the criminal complaint, or can demand that the prosecutor seek an indictment.

Defendant Appears in Court

Within hours of the defendant's arrest, he or she will make an **initial appearance** in court. Defendants are typically not represented by counsel at this hearing. They are advised of the charges they face, their rights are explained to them by the judge, and counsel is appointed if defendants cannot afford to hire their own lawyer. Defendants will be remanded to the custody of the U.S. Marshals Service at the conclusion of this hearing unless they are released, in which case conditions of release will be set.

Defendants are provided with the services of a court interpreter in all courtroom appearances when language is a barrier to the effective administration of justice.

If no indictment has been issued, the defendant will next have a **preliminary examination hearing**, at which the government will present its evidence. If the judge finds there is probable cause (or if an indictment has already been returned), there will then be a **detention hearing**, where it will be determined whether the defendant needs to be held in jail until trial. Both sides may present evidence at this hearing, as well as cross-examine the other side's witnesses.

The decision whether to release the defendant is governed by the Bail Reform Act of 1984 and subsequent amendments to it. The law presumes

The likelihood the defendant will flee and the danger they pose to the community are the only two factors a judge may consider in a detention hearing.

that defendants should be released on personal recognizance or unsecured personal bond (that is, without putting up any money or other asset as security) unless the judge determines "that such release will not reasonably assure the appearance of the person as required or will endanger the safety of any other person or the community."

The judge can put restrictions on defendants – such as requiring a secured bond, forfeiture of a passport, electronic monitoring of defendants' location, requiring they remain in their home, etc. But the judge must choose "the least restrictive . . . condition, or combination of conditions, that . . . will reasonably assure the appearance of the person as required and the safety of any other person and the community."

There are exceptions to the presumption that defendants should be released pending trial. The Act creates a rebuttable presumption that defendants should not be released under the following circumstances:

- The defendant is accused of one of a list of crimes listed in the statute, and was previously convicted of committing one of the specified crimes while free on bail.
- The judge finds there is probable cause the defendant committed a federal drug offense that carries a penalty of 10 years or more in prison.
- The judge finds there is probable cause the defendant used a firearm to commit a felony.

To rebut the presumption and release a defendant, the judge must find that some condition or combination of conditions of release will assure defendants' appearance at trial and safeguard the community.

Prior to the detention hearing, a member of the court's Pretrial Services office will speak to the

Pretrial reports are always filed under seal, but they often are discussed at length during the detention hearing. defendant and as many family members as possible. The officer will file a report with the judge, prosecutor, and defense counsel that makes a recommendation whether the defendant can be released and, if so, under what conditions. This is a recommendation only, and it is not binding on the judge.

A decision to release or detain a defendant that is made by a magistrate judge may be reviewed by a district judge on the motion of either party. (This is a kind of appeal, though the word "appeal" is not used to describe it.) Detention orders may also be appealed to the court of appeals after a district judge rules on them.

The last of the early hearings in a criminal case is the **arraignment**. The defendant's counsel is asked three questions:

- Does the defendant waive a formal arraignment, at which the indictment would be read in its entirety?
- How does the defendant plead, guilty or not guilty?
- Does the defendant request a trial by jury? (If not, the case will be decided by the judge in what is known as a bench trial.)

If a formal arraignment is waived – as it almost always is – the hearing can be over in five minutes.

At the arraignment, some judges also schedule the trial date and dates for motion hearings. Under the Speedy Trial Act, criminal defendants are entitled to a trial that begins no later than 70 days from the date the indictment or information was filed, or from the date the defendant appears before a judge, whichever is later. The defendant can waive the right to a speedy trial, or the judge can waive the requirements of the Act by finding that the interests of justice require it.

These four hearings can be held at a single time under certain circumstances. In some courts magistrate judges hold all of these hearings; in other courts, some are held by magistrate judges while others are held by District Court judges. In most courts, the District Court judge who will handle the trial is assigned to the case after the initial appearance; check with the clerk's office for that judge's name. Judges are assigned to cases at random, to avoid the possibility that prosecutors might "judge shop" their case to a jurist considered friendly to prosecution arguments.

Pretrial Motions and Hearings

A wide variety of motions may be made prior to trial. Among the most common that are filed by the defense are:

Motions to relocate the trial through a change of venue,

claiming pretrial publicity will make it impossible to select an impartial jury.

- Motions challenging the admissibility of certain pieces of evidence.
- Motions seeking access to evidence in the possession of the prosecution.

This phase of the case, known as motion practice, occurs primarily on paper. Only if a judge feels that oral argument of the issues or evidence from witnesses would aid in a decision will a hearing be held.

During the pretrial phase, you also may encounter efforts to seal what hearings there are. Most pretrial hearings must be open to the public, but there are a complicated set of exceptions. Media organizations may decide to oppose the sealing of court records.

Plea Bargains and Sentencing

More than 90 percent of federal defendants plead guilty. Some do so during the pretrial phase as part of a plea bargain, in exchange for the prosecutors' dropping some charges or recommending a more lenient sentence.

Two documents are filed with the court at the plea hearing: the plea agreement, which outlines what charges are being pleaded to and which are being dropped; and a statement of facts describing what the defendant admits to doing. Both generally are available only after the hearing has ended.

During the hearing, the judge will conduct what is known as the plea colloquy, in which defendants are informed of the rights they are giving up and the crimes they are admitting. At some point, the judge will ask the defendants to, in their words, describe what they did.

Sentencing is generally scheduled for a month or more after the plea hearing, to allow time for the staff of the court's Probation Office to prepare a presentence investigation report. The probation officer will speak to the defendant, family members, friends, and others as part of the investigation. The report is always filed with the judge, prosecutor, and defense counsel under seal. Starting in 1987, sentencing in federal court was governed by the U.S. Sentencing Guidelines. They are set by the U.S. Sentencing Commission (http://www.ussc.gov), a judicial branch agency created by Congress to make sentencing more determinate and lessen sentencing disparities. In January 2005, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that the guidelines are merely advisory. Judges are urged to consider the guidelines but now can depart from the guideline ranges, so long as the sentence is reasonable and does not exceed the maximum term set by statute for a particular crime.

The presentence report makes a recommendation as to how the guidelines rate the seriousness of the offense and the defendant's criminal history. Prosecutors and defense counsel will have made a similar estimate when they agreed to the plea bargain. The judge is not required to follow the recommendations of the Probation Office or the parties. During the sentencing hearing, defendants are given a chance to tell the court anything they believe the judge should consider before imposing sentence.

The Trial



Jury Selection

During jury selection, which is also known as voir dire, the lawyers, the judge or both will question prospective jurors about their backgrounds and their ability to be impartial. Prospective jurors may be struck from the panel in two ways. Lawyers may exercise a "challenge for cause," claiming the juror could not be impartial. If the judge agrees, the potential juror is excused. "Peremptory challenges" allow lawyers to remove a juror without stating a reason. Both sides are given a limited number of these peremptory challenges.

Jury selection in death penalty and other complex cases can take several weeks. In some courts, judges handling a high-profile trial will call in 200 or more jurors to

Federal criminal juries typically have 12 members, plus up to six alternate jurors. To insure everyone pays attention to the testimony, no juror knows which of them are alternates until they are excused after closing arguments.

fill out an extensive questionnaire, and then call in 20 or more a day to be questioned individually and challenged for cause. On the final day of jury selection in such cases, the qualified pool of jurors is called in, both sides exercise their peremptory challenges, and the jury is seated.

You should never contact a prospective juror or his or her family or close friends, nor should you speak about the case if you know you are in the presence of a juror while a case is active. This is considered jury tampering – a crime.

In cases in which judges are concerned about the safety of jurors, the jury may be anonymous, identified only by numbers. No one, other than the person in the clerk's office who arranges their payment (jurors are paid \$40 per day), will know their names in such a case. A judge may decide that a need exists to sequester a jury – keep all jurors in the court's custody until a trial concludes.

Opening Statements

It is opening *statements* and closing *arguments*. At the beginning of a trial, lawyers are limited to telling the jury what they believe the evidence will show. Only at the end can they marshal those facts to make an argument the defendant did or did not commit the crime.

Prosecutors go first because they bear the burden of proving beyond a reasonable doubt that the defendant committed the crime. Defense counsel are not obligated to make an opening statement or present any evidence, since the defendant is presumed innocent. Defense counsel may choose to make an opening statement at the conclusion of the initial set of prosecution witnesses, known as the prosecution's case-in-chief.

Testimony, Exhibits, and Transcripts

Some individual judges or local rules of court require the prosecution to file a list of potential witnesses prior to trial, along with a list of exhibits that may be entered into evidence. These lists can provide a handy reference for reporters. Check the case file about a week before trial begins.

Prosecution witnesses take the stand first. Each can be cross-examined by the defense. If a witness is cross-examined, the prosecution is permitted a "redirect," asking the witness only questions related to the topics discussed during cross-examination. You are free to speak to witnesses after they are excused by the court, unless the judge indicates the witness is subject to recall to the stand later in the trial. The witness, however, is not obligated to respond to your questions, and often may be advised by counsel not to do so.

At the end of the prosecution's case-in-chief, the defense likely will make what is known as a Rule 29 motion.

The defendant has the choice whether to testify. No inference of guilt may be drawn by the jurors if the defendant chooses not to testify.

Named after Federal Rule of Criminal Procedure 29, the motion asks the judge to acquit the defendant because the prosecution's evidence is insufficient to sustain a conviction. This motion may also be made after the conclusion of testimony by the defense witnesses. These motions are almost always denied because the prosecution's case is rarely that weak. But if the motion is granted, the defendant goes free; the prosecution cannot appeal such a ruling and the defendant cannot be tried again in federal court on the same charges because of the constitutional protection against double jeopardy. If, however, the judge waits to rule on the motion until after the jury reaches a verdict, and that verdict is guilty, prosecutors can then appeal the judge's acquittal.

During testimony, both sides will seek to introduce pieces of evidence. If the judge allows an item to be admitted, it becomes part of the public record of the case and should be available for members of the media to inspect and copy. However, your interest in seeing the item sometimes conflicts with the court's interest in insuring none of the evidence is tampered with. This is another of those issues you'll want to broach with your contact person in the clerk's office. Getting a copy of the exhibit from the party that introduced it is another option you can pursue.

Transcripts of courtroom proceedings are provided to the court and litigants by a court reporter. Many court reporters are trained in what is called real-time court reporting, which makes a daily copy of a transcript available, for a fee.

Closing Arguments

The prosecution goes first, followed by the defense and a rebuttal by the prosecution. Because the prosecution has the burden of proof, it gets the final word.

Jury Instructions, Deliberations, and the Verdict

After the closing arguments, the judge will give the jury its final instructions. Both sides may contest the content of those instructions because they can have an enormous effect on the jury's verdict.

During deliberations, the jurors may have questions about the evidence or the instructions. They will give a note to the Deputy Marshal or some court employee, who will take it to the judge. The judge will then call the lawyers back into court, discuss what the answer to the note should be, call the jurors back into the courtroom, and give them the answer.

Criminal juries must reach a unanimous verdict of guilty or not guilty. The jury may say at some point that it is hopelessly

After a mistrial, prosecutors may retry the defendant on the same charges without violating the Constitution's ban on double jeapordy.

deadlocked. At this point, judges typically give the jury what's known as an Allen charge. Named after a 1896 U.S. Supreme Court case, the Allen charge urges jurors to reconsider their opinions and try again to reach a verdict. If they attempt to do so but still report they are deadlocked, the judge may declare a mistrial.

In most federal courthouses, once a jury has reached a verdict, it is announced as soon as all the lawyers can get to the courtroom. You may have as little as 15 minutes warning.

Once a jury's members have been dismissed by the judge, you are free to speak to them. (The clerk's office may be willing to provide the names and addresses of the jurors, unless the jury is anonymous.) Still, no juror is obligated to speak with you.

In high-profile cases, the crush of media attention can be overwhelming for some jurors. In such cases judges will sometimes have court security personnel escort the jurors out a back door of the courthouse. You may want to suggest to your contact person in the clerk's office that the judge ask any jurors who would be willing to speak to the media to remain in the jury room or convene at a specific location inside or outside the courthouse. That gives journalists the access they want, while providing a controlled environment in which the jurors can feel comfortable.

Death Penalty Cases

Federal judges, following the U.S. Sentencing Guidelines, determine and impose sentences in all cases except death penalty cases. If a defendant facing the death penalty is found guilty, the same jury that convicted him will determine his sentence. It has only two choices: execution or life in prison. A second phase of the trial, referred to as the penalty phase, then takes place. Both sides can present witnesses who will testify about the seriousness of the crime and any mitigating factors, such as the defendant's life experiences and lack of a prior criminal history.



A Civil Case

Most of the procedures that govern a criminal case also apply to civil cases. The major differences are described below.

Filing the Complaint

Civil cases do not involve an allegation by the government that an individual or entity violated the criminal laws of the United States. Civil cases begin when a plaintiff – the party seeking relief – files a complaint. Federal courts are authorized to hear only civil cases that:

- Deal with a question involving the United States Constitution.
- Involve questions of federal law (as opposed to state law).
- Involve the government of the United States of America –
 including its agencies as a party, whether as a plaintiff or
 defendant.
- Involve a dispute among residents of different states with an amount in controversy more than \$75,000.

The act of informing individuals or businesses about a complaint filed

against them is called service of process.

Generally, a lawsuit must be filed in the jurisdiction where the defendant resides or where the claim arose. In cases based on diversity of citizenship (when the plaintiff and defendant are residents of different states), the lawsuit may be filed in the jurisdiction where the plaintiff resides.

The complaint states the claim that the plaintiff is making – why he, she, or it is entitled to relief. And it states the kind of relief sought. There are three principal forms of relief:

- Declaratory judgment: a decision of the court that determines the rights of parties without ordering anything be done or awarding monetary damages.
- Injunction: a court order requiring the defendant to do a specific act or prohibiting a defendant from doing a specific act. If a true emergency exists, a temporary restraining order can be issued without even providing notice of the lawsuit to the defendant; a TRO can last no more than 10 days. A preliminary injunction is similar to a TRO, except that the defendant must receive notice of the lawsuit before the preliminary injunction is issued. The preliminary injunction (sometimes informally referred to as a temporary injunction) stays in effect until a hearing can be held, or sometimes until after a trial. If the plaintiff is successful at trial, a permanent injunction would be issued.
- **Monetary relief:** money damages meant to make the plaintiff "whole" for the wrongdoing of the defendant. The two most common types of monetary relief are compensatory and punitive damages. Compensatory damages are intended to compensate the injured party for his or her loss. Special damages are a subset of compensatory damages; they represent the direct costs of the wrongdoing, such as hospital bills or wages lost while being treated. **General damages** are also a result of the wrongdoing, but are subjective in amount, such as awards for the plaintiff's pain and suffering or a payment for his or her mental anguish. Some contracts anticipate a breach of the agreement and stipulate how much will be awarded in the event a party reneges on the deal; these are called liquidated damages. There are also cases where a wrong was committed by the defendant, but the plaintiff suffered almost no harm; nominal damages, such as an award of \$1, are made in such cases. **Punitive damages**, which

generally are available only if authorized by statute, are awarded to punish the defendant and are a warning to others who would consider undertaking similar conduct. **Treble damages** are a variation of punitive damages – triple the amount of the plaintiff's actual losses.

The Defendant's Answer

Under federal rules, defendants generally have 20 days to file an answer after they are served with the complaint; the government of the United States has 60 days. Defendants in cases seeking review of decisions under the Social Security Act have 90 days to answer. Defendants in cases brought under the Freedom of Information Act have 30 days to answer. The complaint and answer should be available for you to see and copy in the clerk's office. In many courts, this information also will be available online.

Motions Against the Complaint

Although most defenses to a complaint must be stated in the answer, a defendant has the option of asserting certain defenses in the form of a motion to dismiss the complaint before filing the answer.

Motions to dismiss the complaint typically make one or more of the following arguments:

- The court lacks the power to decide the subject matter of the case or to compel a defendant to appear.
- Service of process was defective.
- The complaint fails to state a claim that the law will recognize as enforceable.

Pretrial Conferences and Hearings

Once the defendant has filed his or her answer or motion to dismiss the complaint, the judge assigned the case will hold a pretrial conference. The conference typically lasts less than an hour. A schedule for discovery – the exchange of information between opposing parties – is generally set at this conference, and a trial date is sometimes also scheduled at this point.

Most motions filed in civil cases involve disputes about whether a party is entitled to receive certain kinds of information prior to trial. While these motions are a part of the case file, the actual information in dispute is almost never filed with the court. During discovery, the parties may take numerous depositions of people involved in the dispute. In a deposition, the witness is under oath and asked questions by the attorneys for both sides, much as they would be if they were on the witness stand in court.

This testimony sometimes may be introduced during the trial. Journalists do not have a right to attend depositions in civil cases, as they are not conducted in open court or in the presence of a judge.

When either party files a pretrial motion, the judge may choose to hold a hearing. However, if the judge believes the motion papers are sufficiently clear that the issue can be decided without an oral presentation, no hearing will be held.

After discovery, the judge will hold a final pretrial hearing. Usually, the hearing is a conference between the judge and the parties to discuss the issues that will be tried and the evidence that is to be used at trial. The judge also will usually require that a pretrial order be submitted by the parties, in which the trial plans of the parties are set forth in writing. The purpose is to help the judge and the parties understand exactly what issues will be important at the trial, and to work out possible solutions to problems before the trial begins. Parties frequently discuss settling their case during this final pretrial phase, and it is not uncommon for judges to strongly encourage them to resolve the dispute before trial.

Ending the Case Without a Trial

A trial is necessary only when there are disputed issues of fact. After the discovery period has

ended, it may become apparent that the facts in the case are not in dispute, and one or more parties may file a motion for summary judgment. A motion for summary judgment can be filed at any time after the answer is filed.

After the motion for summary judgment and the response have been filed, the judge, generally without conducting a hearing, will decide whether or not to grant the motion. If the judge grants the motion in whole, the case will be over and judgment will be entered in favor of the party who moved for summary judgment. If the judge grants the motion in part, only the issues that are in dispute will be tried, and those issues on which summary judgment was granted will not be. If the judge denies the motion, the case will be set for trial. The parties also may resolve their dispute by settlement, without court intervention. The overwhelming majority of civil cases are settled prior to trial.

The Trial

Both the plaintiff and the defendant have the constitutional right to a jury trial. The jury in a civil case consists of no fewer than six and no more than 12 members, not including alternate jurors. All verdicts must be unanimous, unless the parties agree otherwise – an option not available in criminal cases. The plaintiff's lawyer goes first in opening statements, followed by defense counsel, and the plaintiff's witnesses appear first.

Once the plaintiff's last witness has testified, the defendant may, but is not required to, make a motion for a "directed verdict," which is similar to a Rule 29 motion in a criminal case. This motion claims that the plaintiff has failed to prove one or more of the essential elements of the claim for relief and therefore the defendant is entitled to judgment in his favor as a matter of law.

Unlike criminal juries, which can only find a defendant guilty if the evidence is beyond a reasonable doubt, civil juries find the facts based on the preponderance of the evidence standard – that is, it is more likely than not that factual issues supporting the plaintiff's claims have been proven to be true.

Courtroom Equipment

Advances in courtroom technologies can both streamline litigation and increase juror understanding. For the federal judiciary, the modern courtroom offers four basic features:

- An evidence presentation system that enables the judge or lawyers to show jurors and each other case documents and exhibits on a network of monitors. Large courtroom monitors allow the public to follow the proceedings.
- Video-teleconferencing, which, among other things, permits offsite witnesses to offer "live" testimony during trial and accommodates appellate proceedings without all participating judges and lawyers being physically present.
- Integrated CD-ROM, video and audio capability, which allows lawyers to present their cases on videotape, audiotape, or through CD-ROM players attached to personal computers.
- Realtime transcription, a system that allows a court reporter's transcription to be viewed virtually simultaneously on monitors placed throughout the courtroom for use by the judge, lawyers, and jurors.

Bankruptcy Court

Federal courts have exclusive jurisdiction over bankruptcy cases. The primary purposes of the federal bankruptcy laws are to give an honest debtor, either a person or a business, a "fresh start" in life by relieving the debtor of most debts, and to repay creditors in an orderly manner to the extent that the debtor has property available for payment. That can be done using several different methods, as identified by chapter numbers of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, Title 11 of the United States Code.

There are 90 U.S. bankruptcy courts, which, by statute, are units of the U.S. district courts. A U.S. bankruptcy judge presides over a bankruptcy case. The judge is appointed to a 14-year term by the judges of the local U.S. Court of Appeals and can be reappointed. Like district courts, bankruptcy courts have their own local rules. Each court's local rules are available at the court's web site, all of which can be accessed at http://www.uscourts.gov. A publication, "Bankruptcy Basics," offers a good explanation of bankruptcy law and bankruptcy court proceedings. It is available online at http://www.uscourts.gov/library/bankbasic.pdf.

Bankruptcy court proceedings are open to the public and the news media unless some extraordinary circumstance exists, such as the judge considering a matter under seal. As in other federal courts, all bankruptcy proceedings are recorded. Bankruptcy judges are authorized to use either contract court reporters (not employees of the court) or electronic sound recording equipment. You may order a transcript of a bankruptcy proceeding through the contract court reporter or through a professional transcription service chosen by the court.

All documents filed in connection with a bankruptcy case generally are considered public documents and can be viewed at the court clerk's office or through the court's PACER system (see www.pacer.psc.uscourts.gov).

Bankruptcy courts generally have their own clerks, but in some judicial districts the clerk's operations of the district and bankruptcy courts are consolidated.

Bankruptcy generally provides two options: liquidation or reorganization. Liquidation means selling off a debtor's assets, if there are any available, to raise cash for creditors. Chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code is designed for that purpose. When a Chapter 7 case is filed, a trustee is appointed by the United States Trustee to take over the debtor's property for the benefit of creditors. A debtor who is an individual, however, is allowed to keep a limited amount of "exempt" property specified by law. The great majority of cases filed under Chapter 7, however, are "no assets" cases, in which the debtor has not assets available for distribution to creditors.

Reorganization involves obtaining a bankruptcy judge's approval of a plan for repayment over time of all or a percentage of the debts owed to creditors. Chapters 11 and 13 govern the reorganization of a debtor's financial affairs. Chapter 13 cases involve obtaining a bankruptcy judge's approval of a plan for repayment over time of all or a percentage of the debts owed to creditors. Chapter 11 cases, nearly always filed by corporations or other business entities, involve a plan of reorganization of the debtor's liabilities, which must be voted on by creditors and approved by a bankruptcy judge.

In all cases, no matter what chapter, a "meeting of creditors" must be held, usually from 20 to 40 days after a bankruptcy petition is filed. The debtor must attend this meeting, at which creditors may ask questions regarding the debtor's financial affairs and the extent of the debtor's holdings. A trustee, not a bankruptcy judge, presides over this hearing.

There are several types of bankruptcy proceedings that may interest journalists. The first is a hearing on **first day orders**, which are sometimes held in Chapter 11 cases. At this hearing, a bankruptcy judge is asked to approve important matters that determine how the debtor will operate while the case is pending. Another hearing in a Chapter 11 case is held for **confirmation of the debtor's plan of reorganization**. During this hearing, the debtor's lawyer attempts to obtain the judge's approval of the plan, and creditors have a chance to present their objections to the plan.

Still another proceeding of interest is an adversary hearing – something of a mini-trial involving a particular issue related to the main bankruptcy case. Adversary proceedings can focus, among other things, on requests for injunctions, environmental issues, and fraud on the part of the debtor.

Appeals of a bankruptcy judge's rulings can be made to the district court, or, in certain circuits, to a bankruptcy appellate panel composed of three bankruptcy judges. Further appeals to the court of appeals and the Supreme Court are then available.

Bankruptcy court records are available online through the PACER system (http://www.pacer.psc.uscourts.gov) or through each court's web site, accessible through http://www.uscourts.gov. The court web sites also contain local rules, practice preferences of individual judges, and other useful information.



Covering Federal Appellate Court

The nation's 94 federal judicial districts are organized into 12 regional circuits, each of which has a United States court of appeals. A court of appeals hears appeals from the district courts located within its circuit, as well as appeals from decisions of federal administrative agencies and some original proceedings filed directly with the courts of appeals.

A list of the 12 regional circuits and of the judicial districts they encompass is in the appendix.

The Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit is based in Washington, D.C., and has nationwide jurisdiction to hear appeals in specialized cases. The court hears appeals from the U.S. Court of International Trade, the U.S. Court of Federal Claims, and the U.S. Patent and

Trademark Office. It also exclusively hears certain types of cases appealed from the district courts, primarily those involving patent laws.

The Appeals Process

The losing party in a decision by a federal trial court usually has the right to appeal the final decision to a federal court of appeals. Similarly, a litigant not satisfied with a decision made by a federal administrative agency usually may seek review by a court of appeals. Parties who contest decisions made in certain federal agencies – for example, disputes over Social Security benefits – may be required to seek review first in a district court rather than go directly to an appeals court.

In a civil case, either side may appeal the judgment based on a jury verdict or bench trial. In a criminal case, the defendant may appeal a conviction based on a guilty verdict, but the government may not appeal if a defendant is found not guilty. Either side in a criminal case may appeal a sentence that is imposed after a guilty verdict if it departs from the sentencing guidelines.

If the dissatisfied party in the district court plans an appeal, the first step usually is to file a **notice of appeal** in the district court, which informs the court of appeals and other parties.

A litigant who files an appeal from a district court decision is known as an **appellant**. The term "petitioner" is used for a litigant who files an appeal from an administrative agency or who appeals an original proceeding. The appellant (petitioner) bears the burden of showing that the trial court or administrative agency made a legal error that affected the decision in the case. The court of appeals makes its decision based on the record of the case established by the trial court or agency. The court of appeals does not receive additional evidence or hear witnesses. The court of appeals also may review the factual findings made by the trial court or agency, but typically may overturn a decision on factual grounds only if the findings were "clearly erroneous."

Three-Judge Panels

Appeals normally are decided by panels of three judges working together. A panel may include a senior circuit or district judge, a district judge from a district court within the particular circuit, or a visiting circuit or district judge from another circuit. In general, judges are assigned to panels randomly. The judges may play no role in determining who will sit on which panel or in the assignment of cases to a particular panel. Indeed, the creation of the panels and the assignment of cases to individual panels are separate functions often performed by different court units.

Additionally, judges do not participate in cases in which their participation would constitute a conflict of interest or create an appearance of

impropriety. In such circumstances, the judge should recuse himself or herself from the case.

The appellant presents legal arguments to the panel in a written brief, seeking to persuade the judges that the trial court committed substantial error, and that the trial court's decision should therefore be reversed. The party who prevailed in the trial court, known as the **appellee** (or **respondent** for administrative agency appeals), argues in a reply brief that the trial court was correct, or that any error made was not significant enough to affect the outcome of the case.

In the majority of circuits, most appeals are decided solely on the basis of briefs submitted to the court. In other circuits, the court more often renders its decision after **oral argument**, which is a structured discussion in which both sides present arguments on the legal principles in the dispute. Each side is given a short time, typically 15 minutes, to present its case, but the judges may interrupt to ask any questions they have. Oral arguments traditionally are open to the public.

Judicial Conference policy leaves it to the individual appellate courts to decide whether electronic and photographic coverage of oral arguments will be allowed. The Second and Ninth Circuits will consider requests for such coverage in civil cases. The Seventh, Eighth and Ninth Circuits make available on the Internet digital recordings of oral arguments.

Some time after the submission of briefs or after oral argument, the court of appeals will issue a decision, usually accompanied by an opinion explaining its rationale. A decision may be reached by a 3-0 or 2-1 vote. A decision will take into account and apply any relevant **precedents**, similar cases already decided by that court, or by the Supreme Court.

This decision will be controlling unless: (1) the judges send the case back to the trial court for additional proceedings (i.e. remand the case); (2) the court determines on its own that the matter should be reheard because of a potential conflict with a prior decision; (3) the parties seek a rehearing before the panel; (4) the parties seek review before the full appeals court (called an *en banc* session); or (5) the parties seek review in the U.S. Supreme Court.

Federal courts of appeals issue tens of thousands of decisions each year, and only a small percentage of them are taken to the Supreme Court, which grants review only to a fraction of the cases it receives. Opinions issued by the courts of appeals and by the Supreme Court are posted on the respective court web sites.

Bankruptcy Appellate Panels

Appeals of decisions made by bankruptcy judges may be filed with the district court, or, in some circuits, with the bankruptcy appellate panel,

which is composed of three bankruptcy judges from within the circuit. The law requires the judicial council of each circuit to establish a bankruptcy appellate panel to hear bankruptcy appeals unless the **judicial council** (see definition in **Key Players** section below) finds that there are insufficient judicial resources in the circuit, or that the establishment of a bankruptcy appellate panel would result in undue delay or increased costs to the parties in bankruptcy cases.

There are two additional requirements that must be satisfied before an appeal in a bankruptcy case can be heard by a bankruptcy appellate panel: the district judges in each district must authorize the referral of appeals from the district court to the bankruptcy appellate panel; and the parties to the appeal must consent to the appeal being heard by the panel. A member of the bankruptcy appellant panel may not hear an appeal originating in the district from which such member is appointed. Whether an appeal is heard by a district judge or a bankruptcy appellate panel, any further appeal of a bankruptcy case must be made to the court of appeals.

A bankruptcy appellate panel has been established in the First, Sixth, Eighth, Ninth, and Tenth Circuits. In the First and Ninth Circuits, the panels may hear appeals from all districts in their circuits. The Sixth Circuit panel hears appeals arising only in the Northern and Southern Districts of Ohio and the Western District of Tennessee. The Eighth Circuit panel hears all appeals except those arising from the Districts of North Dakota and South Dakota. The Tenth Circuit's panel hears all appeals except those originating in the District of Colorado.

Key Players

Federal court of appeals judges are Article III judges appointed for life. Each judge is authorized to maintain a staff that usually includes three law clerks and two secretaries (judicial assistants).

The **chief judge** has an important role in court management. By statute, the chief judge is the judge senior in commission who, at the inception of chief judge service, has served on the court at least one year and is under the age of 65. A chief judge may serve for a maximum of seven years, and may not serve as chief judge beyond the age of 70. As the presiding official of a court of appeals, the chief judge has both legal and functional authority over court administration.

The chief judge has specific statutory responsibilities for the management of the court and its cases, to facilitate the smooth and efficient operation of the court and the timely hearing and disposition of cases. For example, the chief judge has responsibility to ensure the administration of cases by providing a sufficient number of judges to sit on appellate panels. This

includes the authority to certify the need for a temporary assignment of a judge from another circuit to serve on a district court or the court of appeals; to designate or assign a circuit judge with the circuit to hold district court in any district within the circuit; to designate or assign a district judge to sit on the court of appeals; or to designate or assign temporarily a district judge to hold a district court in any district in the circuit. The chief judge has statutory authority to certify that an emergency exists that would permit the formation of a panel not consisting of a majority of judges from the same court of appeals, which normally is required by statute.

The chief judge also has administrative responsibilities relating to the court's operation, including presiding over court meetings and coordinating decision-making activities of the court. This includes the appointment and oversight of a court staff, including the clerk of court and the senior staff attorney. The chief judge's responsibilities include budgetary and administrative authority.

The chief judge also presides over the **circuit judicial council**, which is vested with authority to "make all necessary and appropriate orders for the effective and expeditious administration of justice within its circuit." (28 U.S.C. Section 332(d)(1)). In addition to the chief judge, the council consists of an equal number of appellate and district judges. The Judicial Conference has called on judicial councils to take on more specific responsibilities, such as approving temporary emergency support for chambers within each circuit.

Each circuit has a **circuit executive** who works closely with the chief judge to coordinate a wide range of administrative matters. The circuit executive is appointed by the circuit judicial council. Each court of appeals also is organized into the following court units: clerk's office, staff attorney office, circuit mediation office, and, in some circuits, clerk for the bankruptcy appellate panel.

In some circuits, the circuit executive serves as a liaison between the court and the news media. In other circuits, however, that responsibility may belong to the appeals court's **clerk of court**, whose staff manages the flow of cases through the court, maintains court records, and handles other administrative duties. The clerk of court is responsible for central records keeping, maintaining caseload statistics, and maintaining automation (information technology) systems necessary for the effective operation of the court.

Another member of a court of appeals' management team may be its **senior staff attorney**, who supervises an office of attorneys whose duties range from reviewing all appeals filed by prison inmates without a lawyer's help to drafting proposed opinions on preliminary matters.

Each court of appeals has a circuit mediation program, also referred to as

a conference attorney program. Although programs vary from court to court, the primary goal of the program is to achieve settlement of pending cases prior to submission to a panel of judges for decision.

The circuit librarian is appointed by each court of appeals and is responsible for the administration of the library program and related services within the circuit.



An important inquiry early on in any journalist's dealings with a federal court of appeals is to identify the person(s) within the court authorized to talk to the news media. Most courts of appeals do not have a public information officer, but the circuit executive or clerk of court likely has designated an individual who deals with the news media on a daily basis.

Types and Sources of Court Information

Federal appeals courts comply with the Federal Rules of Appellate Procedure, which can be found online, at http://www.house.gov/judiciary/Appel2002.pdf In addition, each appeals court has its own local rules, which are posted on its web site. A court's rules govern the various deadlines imposed on all parties in a case, and dictate the pace of a case, from initial filing to resolution.

You can visit an appeals court's web site by going to the Judiciary's web site, www.uscourts.gov, and clicking on Court Links. Decisions, opinions, orders, and court calendars may be found on the court's web site.

The clerk's office maintains court records, including briefs filed in appellate cases, as well as court calendars and other information provided to the public.

On occasion, a lone appellate judge will handle an emergency matter. The papers filed in such a case and the order issued by the judge will be on file in the clerk's office, and they also may be posted on the court's web site.



Glossary

Acquittal – A jury verdict that a criminal defendant is not guilty, or the finding of a judge that the evidence is insufficient to support a conviction.

Active Judge – A judge in the full-time service of the court. Compare to **senior judge**.

Administrative Office of the United States Courts (AO) – The federal agency responsible for collecting court statistics, administering the federal courts' budget, and performing many other administrative and programmatic functions, under the direction and supervision of the Judicial Conference of the United States.

Admissible – A term used to describe evidence that may be considered by a jury or judge in civil and criminal cases.

Affidavit – A written or printed statement made under oath.

Alternate Juror – A juror selected in the same manner as a regular juror who hears all the evidence but does not help decide the case unless called on to replace a regular juror.

Alternative Dispute Resolution (ADR) – A procedure for settling a dispute outside the courtroom. Most forms of ADR are not binding on the parties, and involve referral of the case to a neutral party such as an arbitrator or mediator.

Amicus Curiae – Latin for "friend of the court." It is advice formally offered to the court in a brief filed by an entity interested in, but not a party to, the case.

Answer – The formal written statement by a defendant in a civil case that responds to a complaint, articulating the grounds for defense.

Appellant – The party who appeals a district court's decision, usually seeking reversal of that decision.

Appellee – The party who opposes an appellant's appeal, and who seeks to persuade the appeals court to affirm the district court's decision.

Arraignment – A proceeding in which a criminal defendant is brought into court, told of the charges in an indictment or information, and asked to plead guilty or not guilty.

Article III Judge – A federal judge who is appointed for life, during "good behavior," under Article III of the Constitution. Article III judges are

nominated by the President and confirmed by the Senate.

Bail – The release, prior to trial, of a person accused of a crime, under specified conditions designed to assure that person's appearance in court when required. Also can refer to the amount of bond money posted as a financial condition of pretrial release.

Bankruptcy Judge – A judicial officer of the United States district court who is the court official with decision-making power over federal bankruptcy cases.

Bench Trial – A trial without a jury, in which the judge serves as the fact-finder.

Brief – A written statement submitted in a trial or appellate proceeding that explains one side's legal and factual arguments.

Burden of Proof – The duty to prove disputed facts. In civil cases, a plaintiff generally has the burden of proving his or her case. In criminal cases, the government has the burden of proving the defendant's guilt. (See **standard of proof**.)

Case File – A complete collection of every document filed in court in a case.

Case Law – The law as established in previous court decisions. A synonym for legal precedent.

Akin to **common law**, which springs from tradition and judicial decisions.

Caseload – The number of cases handled by a judge or a court.

Cause of Action – A legal claim.

Chambers – The offices of a judge and his or her staff.

Class Action – A lawsuit in which one or more members of a large group, or class, of individuals or other entities sue on behalf of the entire class. The district court must find that the claims of the class members contain questions of law or fact in common before the lawsuit can proceed as a class action.

Clerk of Court – The court officer who oversees administrative functions, especially managing the flow of cases through the court. The clerk's office is often called a court's central nervous system.

Complaint – A written statement that begins a civil lawsuit, in which the plaintiff details the claims against the defendant.

Concurrent Sentence – Prison terms for two or more offenses to be served at the same time, rather than one after the other. Example: Two five-year sentences and one three-year sentence, if served concurrently, result in a maximum of five years behind bars.

Consecutive Sentence – Prison terms for two or more offenses to be served one after the other. Example: Two five-year sentences and one three-year sentence, if served consecutively, result in a maximum of 13 years behind bars.

Count – An allegation in an indictment or information, charging a defendant with a crime. An indictment or information may contain allegations that the defendant committed more than one crime. Each allegation is referred to as a count.

Damages – Money that a defendant pays a plaintiff in a civil case if the plaintiff has won. Damages may be compensatory (for loss or injury) or punitive (to punish and deter future misconduct).

Declaratory Judgment – A judge's statement about someone's rights. For example, a plaintiff may seek a declaratory judgment that a particular statute, as written, violates some constitutional right.

De Facto – Latin, meaning "in fact" or "actually." Something that exists in fact but not as a matter of law.

Default Judgment – A judgment awarding a plaintiff the relief sought in the complaint because the defendant has failed to appear in court or otherwise respond to the complaint.

De Jure – Latin, meaning "in law." Something that exists by operation of law.

De Novo – Latin, meaning "anew." A trial de novo is a completely new trial. Appellate review de novo implies no deference to the trial judge's ruling.

Discharge – A release of a debtor from personal liability for certain debts, preventing creditors from taking any action against the debtor or the debtor's property to collect the debts.

Discovery – Procedures used to obtain disclosure of evidence before trial.

Dismissal with Prejudice – Court action that prevents an identical lawsuit from being filed later.

Dismissal without Prejudice – Court action that allows the later filing.

Due Process – In criminal law, the constitutional guarantee that a defendant will receive a fair and impartial trial. In civil law, the legal rights of someone who confronts an adverse action threatening liberty or property.

En Banc – French, meaning "on the bench." All judges of an appellate court sitting together to hear a case, as opposed to the routine disposition by panels of three judges. In the Ninth Circuit, an en banc panel consists of the chief judge and 10 other, randomly selected, judges.

Exclusionary Rule – Doctrine that says evidence obtained in violation of a criminal defendant's constitutional or statutory rights is not admissible at trial.

Exculpatory Evidence – Evidence indicating that a defendant did not commit the crime.

Ex Parte – A proceeding brought before a court by one party only, without notice to or challenge by the other side.

Federal Public Defender Organization – As provided for in the Criminal Justice Act, an organization established within a federal judicial circuit to represent criminal defendants who cannot afford an adequate defense. Each organization is supervised by a federal public defender appointed by the court of appeals for the circuit.

Felony – A serious crime, usually punishable by at least one year in prison.

Habeas Corpus – Latin, meaning "you have the body." A writ of habeas corpus generally is a judicial order forcing law enforcement authorities to produce a prisoner they are holding, and to justify the prisoner's continued confinement. Federal judges receive petitions for a writ of habeas corpus from state prison inmates who say their state prosecutions violated federally protected rights in some way.

Hearsay – Evidence presented by a witness who did not see or hear the incident in question but heard about it from someone else. With some exceptions, hearsay generally is not admissible as evidence at trial.

In Camera – Latin, meaning in a judge's chambers. Often means outside the presence of a jury and the public. In private.

Inculpatory Evidence – Evidence indicating that a defendant did commit the crime.

Injunction – A court order preventing one or more named parties from taking some action. A preliminary injunction often is issued to allow fact-

finding, so a judge can determine whether a permanent injunction is justified.

Interrogatories – A form of discovery consisting of written questions to be answered in writing and under oath.

Judicial Conference of the United States – The policy-making entity for the federal court system. A 27-judge body whose presiding officer is the Chief Justice of the United States.

Jurisdiction – The legal authority of a court to hear and decide a certain type of case. It also is used as a synonym for **venue**, meaning the geographic area over which the court has territorial jurisdiction to decide cases.

Moot – Not subject to a court ruling because the controversy has not actually arisen, or has ended.

Motion in Limine – A pretrial motion requesting the court to prohibit the other side from presenting, or even referring to, evidence on matters said to be so highly prejudicial that no steps taken by the judge can prevent the jury from being unduly influenced.

Per Curiam – Latin, meaning "for the court." In appellate courts, often refers to an unsigned opinion.

Peremptory Challenge – A district court may grant each side in a civil or criminal trial the right to exclude a certain number of prospective jurors without cause or giving a reason.

Probation – An alternative to prison, it is conditional freedom for an offender.

Pro Se – Representing oneself. Serving as one's own lawyer.

Pro Tem – Temporary.

Remand - Send back.

Sanction – A penalty or other type of enforcement used to bring about compliance with the law or with rules and regulations.

Senior Judge – A federal judge who, after attaining the requisite age and length of judicial experience, takes senior status, thus creating a vacancy among a court's active judges. A senior judge retains the judicial office and may cut back his or her workload by as much as 75 percent, but many opt to keep a larger caseload.

Standard of Proof – Degree of proof required. In criminal cases, prosecutors must prove a defendant's guilt "beyond a reasonable doubt." The majority of civil lawsuits require proof "by a preponderance of the evidence" (50 percent plus), but in some the standard is higher and requires "clear and convincing" proof.

Statute of Limitations – The time within which a lawsuit must be filed or a criminal prosecution begun. The deadline can vary, depending on the type of civil case or the crime charged.

Sua Sponte – Latin, meaning "of its own will." Often refers to a court taking an action in a case without being asked to do so by either side.

Subpoena – A command, issued under a court's authority, to a witness to appear and give testimony.

Temporary Restraining Order – Akin to a preliminary injunction, it is a judge's short-term order forbidding certain actions until a full hearing can be conducted. Often referred to as a TRO.

341 Meeting – A meeting of creditors at which the debtor is questioned under oath by creditors, a trustee, examiner, or the United States trustee about his/her financial affairs.

Tort – A civil, not criminal, wrong. A negligent or intentional injury against a person or property, with the exception of breach of contract.

Trustee – The representative of the bankruptcy estate who exercises statutory powers, principally for the benefit of the unsecured creditors, under the general supervision of the court and the direct supervision of the United States trustee or bankruptcy administrator.

Venue – The geographic area in which a court has jurisdiction. A **change of venue** is a change or transfer of a case from one judicial district to another.

Voir Dire – Jury selection process of questioning prospective jurors, to ascertain their qualifications and determine any basis for challenge.

Warrant – Court authorization, most often for law enforcement officers, to conduct a search or make an arrest.

Writ – A written court order directing a person to take, or refrain from taking, a certain act.

Appendix A

Federal Judiciary Web Sites

Administrative Office and Federal Judicial Center

- Federal Courts Home Page http://www.uscourts.gov/index.html
- · Federal Judicial Center http://www.fjc.gov/
- PACER Service Center http://pacer.psc.uscourts.gov/
- U.S. Party/Case index http://pacer.uspci.uscourts.gov/

1st Circuit

- Court of Appeals http://www.ca1.uscourts.gov/
- Maine Bankruptcy Court http://www.meb.uscourts.gov/
- Maine District Court http://www.med.uscourts.gov/
- Massachusetts Bankruptcy Court http://www.mab.uscourts.gov/
- · Massachusetts District Court http://www.mad.uscourts.gov/
- New Hampshire Bankruptcy Court http://www.nhb.uscourts.gov/
- New Hampshire District Court http://www.nhd.uscourts.gov/
- Puerto Rico Bankruptcy Court http://www.prb.uscourts.gov/
- Puerto Rico District Court http://www.prd.uscourts.gov/
- Puerto Rico Pretrial Services Office http://www.prpt.uscourts.gov/
- Puerto Rico Probation Office http://www.prp.uscourts.gov/
- · Rhode Island Bankruptcy Court http://www.rib.uscourts.gov/
- Rhode Island District Court http://www.rid.uscourts.gov/

- Connecticut Bankruptcy Court http://www.ctb.uscourts.gov/
- · Connecticut District Court http://www.ctd.uscourts.gov/
- Court of Appeals http://www.ca2.uscourts.gov/
- New York Eastern Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.nyeb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- New York Eastern District Court http://www.nyed.uscourts.gov/
- New York Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.nynb.uscourts.gov/
- New York Northern District Court http://www.nynd.uscourts.gov/
- New York Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.nysb.uscourts.gov/

- New York Southern District Court http://www.nysd.uscourts.gov/
- New York Western Bankruptcy Court http://www.nywb.uscourts.gov/
- New York Western District Court http://www.nywd.uscourts.gov/
- Vermont Bankruptcy Court http://www.vtb.uscourts.gov/
- Vermont District Court http://www.vtd.uscourts.gov/

- · Court of Appeals http://www.ca3.uscourts.gov/
- Delaware Bankruptcy Court http://www.deb.uscourts.gov/
- Delaware District Court http://www.ded.uscourts.gov/
- New Jersey Bankruptcy Court http://www.njb.uscourts.gov/
- New Jersey District Court http://pacer.njd.uscourts.gov/
- New Jersey Pretrial Services http://www.njpt.uscourts.gov/
- Pennsylvania Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.paeb.uscourts.gov/
- Pennsylvania Eastern District Court http://www.paed.uscourts.gov/
- Pennsylvania Middle Bankruptcy Court http://www.pamb.uscourts.gov/
- Pennsylvania Middle District Court http://www.pamd.uscourts.gov/
- Pennsylvania Western Bankruptcy Court http://www.pawb.uscourts.gov/
- Pennsylvania Western District Court http://www.pawd.uscourts.gov/
- · Virgin Islands District Court http://www.vid.uscourts.gov/

- · Court of Appeals http://www.ca4.uscourts.gov/
- Maryland Bankruptcy Court http://www.mdb.uscourts.gov
- Maryland District Court http://www.mdd.uscourts.gov/
- North Carolina Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.nceb.uscourts.gov/
- North Carolina Eastern District Court -<u>http://www.nced.uscourts.gov/</u>
- North Carolina Middle Bankruptcy Court http://www.ncmb.uscourts.gov/
- North Carolina Middle District Court -<u>http://www.ncmd.uscourts.gov/</u>
- North Carolina Western Bankruptcy Court -

- http://www.ncwb.uscourts.gov/
- North Carolina Western District Court http://www.ncwd.uscourts.gov/
- · South Carolina Bankruptcy Court http://www.scb.uscourts.gov/
- South Carolina District Court http://www.scd.uscourts.gov/
- Virginia Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.vaeb.uscourts.gov/
- · Virginia Eastern District Court http://www.vaed.uscourts.gov/
- Virginia Eastern Pretrial Services Office http://www.vaept.uscourts.gov/
- Virginia Western Bankruptcy Court http://www.vawb.uscourts.gov/
- · Virginia Western District Court http://www.vawd.uscourts.gov/
- West Virginia Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.wvnb.uscourts.gov/
- West Virginia Northern District Court http://www.wvnd.uscourts.gov/
- West Virginia Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.wvsd.uscourts.gov/bankruptcy/index.htm
- West Virginia Southern District Court http://www.wvsd.uscourts.gov/
- West Virginia Southern Probation Office http://www.wvsd.uscourts.gov/probation/index.html

- Court of Appeals http://www.ca5.uscourts.gov/
- Louisiana Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.laeb.uscourts.gov/
- Louisiana Eastern District Court http://www.laed.uscourts.gov/
- Louisiana Eastern Pretrial Services Office http://www.laept.uscourts.gov/
- Louisiana Eastern Probation Office http://www.laep.uscourts.gov/
- Louisiana Middle Bankruptcy Court http://www.lamb.uscourts.gov/
- Louisiana Middle District Court http://www.lamd.uscourts.gov/
- Louisiana Western Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.lawb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Louisiana Western District Court http://www.lawd.uscourts.gov/
- Mississippi Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.msnb.uscourts.gov/
- Mississippi Northern District Court http://www.msnd.uscourts.gov/

- Mississippi Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.mssb.uscourts.gov/
- Mississippi Southern District Court http://www.mssd.uscourts.gov/
- Texas Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.txeb.uscourts.gov/
- · Texas Eastern District Court http://www.txed.uscourts.gov/
- Texas Eastern Probation Office http://www.txep.uscourts.gov/
- Texas Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.txnb.uscourts.gov/
- Texas Northern District Court http://www.txnd.uscourts.gov/
- Texas Southern District/Bankruptcy Courts http://www.txs.uscourts.gov/
- Texas Western Bankruptcy Court http://www.txwb.uscourts.gov/
- Texas Western District Court http://www.txwd.uscourts.gov/

- · Court of Appeals http://www.ca6.uscourts.gov/
- Federal Magistrate Judges Secretaries Association http://www.fmjsa.org/
- Kentucky Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.kyeb.uscourts.gov/
- · Kentucky Eastern District Court http://www.kyed.uscourts.gov/
- Kentucky Western Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.kywb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Kentucky Western District Court http://www.kywd.uscourts.gov/
- Kentucky Western Probation Office http://www.kywp.uscourts.gov/
- Michigan Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.mieb.uscourts.gov/
- Michigan Eastern District http://www.mied.uscourts.gov/
- Michigan Eastern Probation Office http://www.mied.uscourts.gov/ probation
- Michigan Western Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.miwb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Michigan Western District Court http://www.miwd.uscourts.gov/
- Ohio Northern Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.ohnb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Ohio Northern District Court http://www.ohnd.uscourts.gov/
- Ohio Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.ohsb.uscourts.gov/
- · Ohio Southern District Court http://www.ohsd.uscourts.gov/
- · Ohio Southern Probation http://www.ohsp.uscourts.gov/

- Tennessee Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.tneb.uscourts.gov/
- Tennessee Eastern District Court http://www.tned.uscourts.gov/
- Tennessee Middle Bankruptcy Court - <u>http://www.tnmb.uscourts.gov/</u>
 Tennessee Middle District Court
- Tennessee Middle District Court http://www.tnmd.uscourts.gov/
- Tennessee Middle Probation & Pretrial Services Office http://www.tnmp.uscourts.gov/
- Tennessee Western Bankruptcy Court http://www.tnwb.uscourts.gov/
- Tennessee Western District Court http://www.tnwd.uscourts.gov/
- Tennessee Western Probation Office -http://www.tnwp.uscourts.gov/

- · Court of Appeals http://www.ca7.uscourts.gov/
- · Illinois Central Bankruptcy Court http://www.ilcb.uscourts.gov/
- · Illinois Central District Court http://www.ilcd.uscourts.gov/
- Illinois Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.ilnb.uscourts.gov/
- · Illinois Northern District Court http://www.ilnd.uscourts.gov/
- Illinois Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.ilsb.uscourts.gov/
- · Illinois Southern District Court http://www.ilsd.uscourts.gov/
- Illinois Southern Probation Office http://www.ilsd.uscourts.gov/uspo/default.html
- Indiana Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.innb.uscourts.gov/
- · Indiana Northern District Court http://www.innd.uscourts.gov/
- Indiana Northern Probation and Pretrial -http://www.innp.uscourts.gov/
- Indiana Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.insb.uscourts.gov/
- Indiana Southern District Court http://www.insd.uscourts.gov/
- Indiana Southern Probation Office http://www.insp.uscourts.gov/
- Wisconsin Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.wieb.uscourts.gov/
- Wisconsin Eastern District Court http://www.wied.uscourts.gov/
- Wisconsin Western Bankruptcy Court -

- http://www.wiw.uscourts.gov/bankruptcy/
- Wisconsin Western District Court http://www.wiwd.uscourts.gov/
- Wisconsin Western Probation Office http://www.wiw.uscourts.gov

- Arkansas Eastern District Court http://www.are.uscourts.gov/
- Arkansas Eastern and Western Bankruptcy Court http://www.arb.uscourts.gov/
- Arkansas Western District Court http://www.arwd.uscourts.gov/
- Court of Appeals http://www.ca8.uscourts.gov/
- · Iowa Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.ianb.uscourts.gov/
- · Iowa Northern District Court http://www.iand.uscourts.gov/
- · Iowa Southern Bankruptcy Court -

http://www.iasb.uscourts.gov/courtpages/home/homepage.asp

- · Iowa Southern District Court http://www.iasd.uscourts.gov/
- Minnesota Bankruptcy Court http://www.mnb.uscourts.gov/
- Minnesota District Court http://www.mnd.uscourts.gov/
- Missouri Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.moeb.uscourts.gov/
- Missouri Eastern District Court http://www.moed.uscourts.gov/
- Missouri Eastern Pretrial Services http://www.moept.uscourts.gov/
- Missouri Eastern Probation Office http://www.moep.uscourts.gov/
- Missouri Western District and Bankruptcy Courts http://www.mow.uscourts.gov/
- Nebraska Bankruptcy Court http://www.neb.uscourts.gov/
- Nebraska District Court http://www.ned.uscourts.gov/
- · North Dakota Bankruptcy Court http://www.ndb.uscourts.gov/
- North Dakota District Court http://www.ndd.uscourts.gov/
- South Dakota Bankruptcy Court http://www.sdb.uscourts.gov/
- South Dakota District Court http://www.sdd.uscourts.gov/

- · Alaska Bankruptcy Court http://www.akb.uscourts.gov/
- · Alaska District Court http://www.akd.uscourts.gov/
- Arizona Bankruptcy Court http://www.azb.uscourts.gov/
- · Arizona District Court http://www.azd.uscourts.gov/
- Bankruptcy Appellate Panel of the Ninth Circuit -http://www.ce9.uscourts.gov/bap

- California Central Bankruptcy Court http://www.cacb.uscourts.gov/
- · California Central District Court http://www.cacd.uscourts.gov/
- California Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.caeb.uscourts.gov/
- · California Eastern District Court http://www.caed.uscourts.gov/
- California Eastern Probation Office http://www.caep.uscourts.gov/
- California Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.canb.uscourts.gov/
- California Northern District Court http://www.cand.uscourts.gov/
- California Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.casb.uscourts.gov/
- California Southern District Court -<u>http://www.casd.uscourts.gov/</u>
- California Southern Pretrial Services -<u>http://www.caspt.uscourts.gov/</u>
- California Southern Probation Office -<u>http://www.casp.uscourts.gov/</u>
- · Court of Appeals http://www.ca9.uscourts.gov/
- Guam District Court http://www.gud.uscourts.gov/
- · Hawaii Bankruptcy Court http://www.hib.uscourts.gov/
- Hawaii District Court http://www.hid.uscourts.gov/
- · Idaho Bankruptcy/District Court http://www.id.uscourts.gov/
- Montana Bankruptcy Court http://www.mtb.uscourts.gov/
- Montana District Court http://www.mtd.uscourts.gov/
- Nevada Bankruptcy Court http://www.nvb.uscourts.gov/
- · Nevada District Court http://www.nvd.uscourts.gov/
- Northern Mariana Islands District Court -http://www.nmid.uscourts.gov/
- Office of the Circuit Executive http://www.ce9.uscourts.gov/
- · Oregon Bankruptcy Court http://www.orb.uscourts.gov/
- · Oregon District Court http://www.ord.uscourts.gov/
- Washington Eastern Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.waeb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Washington Eastern District Court http://www.waed.uscourts.gov/
- Washington Western Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.wawb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Washington Western District Court http://www.wawd.uscourts.gov/

10th Circuit

- Bankruptcy Appellate Panel of the Tenth Circuit http://www.bap10.uscourts.gov/
- Colorado Bankruptcy Court http://www.cob.uscourts.gov/bindex.htm
- · Colorado District Court http://www.co.uscourts.gov/dindex.htm
- · Colorado Federal Courts All Units http://www.co.uscourts.gov/
- Court of Appeals http://www.ck10.uscourts.gov/
- Kansas Bankruptcy Court http://www.ksb.uscourts.gov/
- Kansas District Court http://www.ksd.uscourts.gov/
- New Mexico Bankruptcy Court -

http://www.nmcourt.fed.us/web/BCDOCS/bcindex.html

· New Mexico District Court -

http://www.nmcourt.fed.us/web/DCDOCS/dcindex.html

· New Mexico Pretrial Services -

http://www.nmcourt.fed.us/web/PTDOCS/ptindex.html

· New Mexico Probation Office -

http://www.nmcourt.fed.us/web/PBDOCS/pbindex2.html

- Oklahoma Eastern Bankruptcy Court http://www.okeb.uscourts.gov/
- Oklahoma Eastern District Court http://www.oked.uscourts.gov/
- Oklahoma Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.oknb.uscourts.gov/
- Oklahoma Northern District Court -<u>http://www.oknd.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Oklahoma Western Bankruptcy Court -http://www.okwb.uscourts.gov/
- Oklahoma Western District Court -<u>http://www.okwd.uscourts.gov/</u>
- Utah Bankruptcy Court http://www.utb.uscourts.gov/
- · Utah District Court http://www.utd.uscourts.gov/
- Wyoming Bankruptcy Court http://www.wyb.uscourts.gov/
- Wyoming District Court http://www.ck10.uscourts.gov/wyoming/district/index.html

- Alabama Middle Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.almb.uscourts.gov/</u>
- · Alabama Middle District Court http://www.almd.uscourts.gov/
- Alabama Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.alnb.uscourts.gov/
- · Alabama Northern District Court http://www.alnd.uscourts.gov/
- Alabama Southern Bankruptcy Court -<u>http://www.alsb.uscourts.gov/</u>

- · Alabama Southern District Court http://www.als.uscourts.gov/
- · Court of Appeals http://www.ca11.uscourts.gov/
- Florida Middle Bankruptcy Court http://www.flmb.uscourts.gov/
- Florida Middle District Court http://www.flmd.uscourts.gov/
- · Florida Middle Probation Office http://www.flmp.uscourts.gov/
- Florida Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.flnb.uscourts.gov/
- · Florida Northern District Court http://www.flnd.uscourts.gov/
- Florida Northern Probation and Pretrial http://www.flnp.uscourts.gov/
- Florida Southern Bankruptcy Court http://www.flsb.uscourts.gov/
- Florida Southern District Court http://www.flsd.uscourts.gov/
- Georgia Middle Bankruptcy Court http://www.gamb.uscourts.gov/
- · Georgia Middle District Court http://www.gamd.uscourts.gov/
- Georgia Northern Bankruptcy Court http://www.ganb.uscourts.gov/
- Georgia Northern District Court http://www.gand.uscourts.gov/
- · Georgia Southern Bankruptcy Court -

http://www.gasd.uscourts.gov/usbc/usbc.html

Georgia Southern District Court -

http://www.gasd.uscourts.gov/district/usdc.html

DC Circuit

- DC Bankruptcy Court http://www.dcb.uscourts.gov/
- DC Circuit Court of Appeals http://www.cadc.uscourts.gov/
- DC District Court http://www.dcd.uscourts.gov/

Federal Circuit

 U.S. Court of Appeals For the Federal Circuit http://www.fedcir.gov/

Other

- U.S. Court of International Trade http://www.cit.uscourts.gov/
- · U.S. Supreme Court http://www.supremecourtus.gov/
- United States Sentencing Commission http://www.ussc.gov

Leonidas Ralph Mecham, Director

Administrative Office of the United States Courts
Thurgood Marshall Federal Judiciary Building
One Columbus Circle, NE
Washington, DC 20002
202-502-2600

